SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 4th FEBRUARY 2020 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr J Smith, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr T Norton,                    Cllr A Anderson and Cllr J Holder. 
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: No items were raised.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr L Hungin and Cllr O Davison-Oakley

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the January meeting were approved by Cllr Hughes and Cllr Holder.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· It has been agreed that the planting of trees from the Woodland Trust will take place on Saturday 28th March.
· Following complaints to the Parish Council about the potholes on Bayne Hill an email raising the serious health and safety concerns was sent to County Councillor, Tim Butcher. We are awaiting his response.
· A letter will be sent to the Planning Department raising ongoing concerns about the updated proposals for Planning Application PL/19/1409/FA - Demolition of existing garages and erection of 3 dwelling houses with associated car parking and landscaping.  Garages off Hearnes Meadow, Seer Green, HP9 2YJ.  
· Six limited liability signs have been ordered and will be delivered on 7th February and will be installed shortly.   
· A meeting about CCTV image quality has been arranged for Friday 7th February with Matrix.  A quotation will be requested along with clarification of whether the images could be used for legal action.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 

· The removal of a section of blackthorn from the Recreation Ground has been delayed as the surface of the Recreation Ground is too soft to allow vehicles to drive on it.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· A Fire Zone chart has been placed on the notice boards at Jubilee Hall.  A further chart needs to be created for the Pavilion.  (Action - Cllr Anderson)
· Loose paving slabs near the Pavilion and Jubilee Hall need securing.  A local handyman will be contacted.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
· The leaves on the footpath to the station have been cleared.   

· Foliage on the bend on Bottom Lane will be cut back.  (Action – Clerk) 
· A new boot brush and boot scraper for the Recreation Ground will be investigated.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)

· Following a recent insurance claim for the damaged streetlight in Long Grove, the reimbursement for the £250 excess charge will continue to be chased.  (Action – Clerk)
· Planning permission for application PL/18/2713/PNR – the prior notification for change of use from shop to residential for 36 Chalfont Road states that the development should be carried out in accordance with the submitted details of the application.  The plans submitted show that the protruding wall has been removed and replaced with railings.  A letter will be sent to planning enforcement.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  
· The Clerk had been informed that Councillors could set up their email addresses using Gmail accounts.  This will be confirmed.  (Action – Clerk)
· Following concerns with the lateral movement of the Multispinner, the issue has been raised with their head office for which we are awaiting their response.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)

· It was agreed that the Fire Assembly point at the Recreation Ground for the Pavilion would be by the cricket nets.  The signs will be purchased and installed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)  
· A sign to locate the shops will be requested from Bucks County Council when the next meeting with the Local Area Technicians is held.  (Action – Clerk)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Smith has completed the January inspection. The MVAS battery has been recharged and replaced.  A dead tree that had fallen in the Recreation Ground car park has been removed.  The outdoor fitness equipment pole guard has been replaced. Cllr Westlake is due to complete the February inspection.  (Action – Cllr Westlake)
ii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  Although 8 paving slabs in the cemetery have cracked they are not a trip hazard and will be monitored.  Replacement slabs are available behind the cemetery shed.  Some of the playground equipment is covered with lichen and needs cleaning.  It will be ascertained if local parents could help with this.  (Action – Cllr Holder)     
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:- The brambles overhanging the pavement outside a house in Orchard Road were partially cut back and reported to the homeowner.  The homeowner said the issue will be reported to Paradigm Housing.
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· A letter was sent to Michael Hogg, the Senior Public Affairs Manager at Royal Mail to inform them that Mr Patel had not responded to emails or a hand-delivered letter about the relocation of the post box. Therefore the Parish Council has informed Royal Mail that we do not wish the post box to be moved at all and have requested that the work be cancelled permanently.

· An application has been made to Chiltern District Council for a road closure order for Remembrance Sunday on 8th November 2020.
· A quotation had been received for £360 for online help with the Year End Financial close down of the system in readiness for the audit.  This quotation was approved.  (Action – Clerk)
· An email had been received on behalf of Old Long Grove Trustees raising concerns about street lighting in Old Long Grove.  A quotation will be prepared for the Trustees to consider to upgrade the three streetlights to brighter LED lights.  (Action – Clerk)
· Mr Kevin Millard from Came and Co Insurers have sent through the insurance Pre-Renewal and have arranged to meet with the Clerk on 20th Feb at 12.30 to discuss any issues.

· An email had been received from Mr M Lofty asking if he could install a bench in the village in memory of his family and the significant contribution they made to the Parish.  This request was approved.  (Action – Clerk)
· Ongoing complaints about Rawlings Lane and Bottom Lane potholes had been received and these will be inspected and logged individually by the Clerk.  (Action – Clerk)
· An email had been received from a resident with suggestions of possible locations of benches and type of bench required in the village.  A meeting will be held with the resident to determine the best locations.  (Action – Clerk)
VII. Finance: 


Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
    £3,865.90

Income received:-




   
    £5,821.00

The closing bank balances at 31st January 2020 totalled:-  
  £64,376.13
i. GDPR – Quotation for clerk equipment:-  It was agreed that a subscription for Office 365 needed to be added to the quotation for the laptop.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. New Streetlights:- An updated streetlight inventory was reviewed.  19 of the 68 streetlights owned by the Parish Council have MBFU lamps which are now obsolete and will need upgrading to LED when they fail.  It was agreed to obtain a quotation to replace streetlight number 28 which is an old streetlight opposite the driveway down to Jubilee Hall and the School.  An LED light in this position will improve visibility for both commuters using the footpath to the station and for people leaving the school/hall when it is dark.   (Action – Clerk)
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  A complaint had been made about the development of 49 Hearnes Meadow and the damage to the verges.  The householder will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)
Permitted

PL/19/3962/FA
Ardmore, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Basement with landscaping, part three, part two, part single storey rear / infill extension, new roof with skylights and dormers to loft. Two storey front infill extension, single storey entrance portico. Changes to door and windows. Two storey extension to garage. Change to vehicular access.

PL/19/4011/FA
49 Hearnes Meadow, Seer Green, HP9 2YJ

Ground floor side/rear extension, facade alterations and new vehicular access and driveway.

PL/19/3768/FA
Fieldfare, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UH

Proposed rear dormer and insertion of velux windows to front roof slope.

PL/19/3552/FA
25 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Demolition of a shed in the rear garden and erection of a garden room.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. allotments: A meeting was held with the Allotment Association to agree the recommendations from the recent arboriculture report for the allotment boundary with the Scouts.  Minutes from the meeting will be circulated to all Councillors.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  Quotations were being sought for the report recommendations. (Action – Cllr Thomas,  Cllr Hughes)   Mr P Morris from Fineland Forestry had kindly offered to plant 500 saplings to infill the allotment hedge which was agreed.  Further clearance and levelling of the foliage on the allotment boundary on the Recreation Ground side had been requested.  An inspection will be made of the area.  (Action – Cllr Westlake, Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
ii. UPDATE ON VILLAGE AMENITIES SURVEY:  The Parish Council were very pleased with the response to the survey.  From the comments that were reviewed it was clear that many residents are unaware of the responsibilities or jurisdiction of the Parish Council.  Articles will be placed in the Newsletter and Parish magazine to inform residents how much Council Tax the Parish Council receive and what the precept can be used for.  There were many comments about facilities required for the 10-18 age group.  Where possible, this age group will be contacted for their direct input on facilities that they would use.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: A meeting was held with the Head teacher Mrs Sandra Park at the School to discuss their ongoing use of Jubilee Hall.  A specification for new Audio/Visual system was provided to ensure it meets the needs of the school.  A hearing loop will be included in the new system.  A second quotation has been provided and a further quotation will be obtained.  The school is experiencing issues with storage which will be resolved.  (Action – Cllr Westlake, Clerk)

ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  Further holly removal from Green Wood is planned for 11th February weather permitting.  Gurnells Road residents had obtained a quotation for work to the walnut tree on the roundabout.  It was recommended that they identify the land owner and contact them directly before any work is carried out.
XI.
information items:  No items were raised. 

The meeting closed at 9.29pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 3rd March 2020, at 7.30pm at Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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